DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, March 12, 2008

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, March 12, 2008.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:20 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia. 

Commissioners Absent:  Meagher

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; John Schlaman, Director of Golf – Prairie Landing Golf Club; Jack Tenison, DNTP Director;  Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint; Ric Cantalupo, Illinois Division of Aeronautics.
Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner Publications.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the February 13, 2008 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the February 13, 2008 Meeting of the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion. By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.  

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the February 13, 2008 Regular Board Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the February 13, 2008 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird introduced Deputy Director Ric Cantalupo of the Illinois Division of Aeronautics who was in attendance. 

Executive Director Bird discussed fuel sales for the month of February with 100LL sales reflecting a decrease of 2.3% and Jet A sales are down by less than 2%; good news in view of rapidly rising prices.  He related that due to the extreme weather, all airports in the Chicago area are reflecting a decrease in operations and January and February were down significantly.  Discussion continued regarding fuel pricing and Executive Director Bird explained that the Airport Authority is holding the line on fuel prices largely because staff has taken an aggressive position on holding down expenses allowing the airport to be more competitive than before.   He related information from a survey that had appeared in the publication Aviation International News regarding FBO customers concerns with purchasing fuel from big chains as opposed to smaller chains and independent companies. 

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, reported on the progress of building maintenance projects and advised that a new hangar lease will be discussed later in the meeting.  

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, reported that the focus of field maintenance crews has been to keep the Airport operational during numerous weather events; the startup of construction projects as weather permits, and helping crews at Prairie Landing to prepare for the season opening. 

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, advised the restaurant at Prairie Landing is projected to open on Monday, March 17; March 2 is the projected opening date for the Golf Course, pending weather conditions.   He continued that through the end of February, finances remained stable with the net loss at 7% better than in 2007.  He also discussed the topics covered at the recent Golf Committee Meeting.  

Executive Director Bird reviewed an article that appeared in a new magazine, West Suburban Living, regarding the DNTP and the development of the proton therapy cancer treatment facility; Commissioner LaMantia provided a copy of the article to the Board.  Fred Reynolds of CenterPoint Properties and Jack Tenison also commented on the progress of development efforts for this facility.  

REVIEW OF JANUARY 2008 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements for January 2008 and she reported the following:  Operating Revenues for Airport Operations increased 14.7%; Flight Center Fuel Operations revenues increased 28% and Prairie Landing revenues decreased 6.6% from 2007; overall total revenues increased 22% from 2007.  Expenses for Airport Operations increased 177%; Flight Center Fuel Operations expenses increased 43% and Prairie Landing Expenses decreased 6.3% from 2007; overall total operating expenses increased 82% from 2007.  Mrs. Maedgen related that the Airport Authority paid $500,000 to the DNTP for repayment of the loan from DuPage County.   She also discussed snow removal and ice control expenses for this season and staff will provide a more refined report reflecting a comparison of expenses from the 2007 snow season versus the 2008 snow season.  Discussion continued as Mrs. Maedgen reviewed the remaining sections of the Financial Statements.

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
Commissioner Gillett stated that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee has not had an issue appropriate to the committee and at this time there has been no reason for the committee to meet.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga advised that in addition to the 2008 Budget and Appropriations, bid awards would be recommended by the Finance Committee for Board approval.  

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly stated that the Golf Committee met last week and advised that three of the bid awards to be addressed by the Board were for Prairie Landing Golf Club. 

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski advised that the Capital Development Committee did not meet prior to the Board meeting and no report would be given.

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Ordinance 2008-218; Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2008 and Ending December 31, 2008.
Executive Director Bird stated that at the January Board Meeting the Tentative Budget and Appropriations for FY 2008 was approved and was submitted to DuPage County Chairman Schillerstrom’s office for review. He continued that no questions or comments have been received from the Chairman or his staff.   A Public Hearing has been held, all statutory obligations have been met and staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval of the 2008 FY Budget and Appropriations Ordinance. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Ordinance 2008-218; Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2008 and Ending December 31, 2008. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1358; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Auditors for the Year 2008.
Executive Director Bird advised that at the January meeting staff was asked to obtain additional quotes for outside auditing services for 2008.  He continued that two other firms were contacted along with Wolf & Company in order to more clearly define the quotes and to determine if rate schedules were competitive with comparable type positions.   Executive Director Bird also advised that Wolf and Company had reduced their rates and standardized their definition of the categories provided in the rate schedule, however was not the low vendor.  He continued that in the overall comparison, Wolf and Company possesses historical knowledge of the Authority’s operations and can conduct the audit more efficiently with fewer billable hours than a newly hired firm as well as being able to complete the audit process by April 15.   Executive Director Bird stated that staff recommends that the Board continue with Wolf & Company to provide auditing services for FY 2008.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1358; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Auditors for the Year 2008. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1359; Award of Bid to J.W. Turf, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) 300-Gallon Dedicated Turf Sprayer for Prairie Landing Golf Club. 
Executive Director Bird stated that J.W. Turf Inc. is the low and responsive bidder to receive this award and is recommended for Board approval by staff and the Finance Committee.   

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1359; Award of bid to J.W. Turf, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) 300-gallon Dedicated Turf Sprayer for Prairie Landing Golf club. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  
Proposed Resolution 2008-1360; Award of Bid to Reinders, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) Rough Trim Mower for Prairie Landing Golf Club.
Executive Director Bird stated that Reinders, Inc. was determined to be the lowest responsible bidder for procurement of this rough trim mower and explained the reasons for this selection.   Staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1360; Award of Bid to Reinders, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) Rough Trim Mower for Prairie Landing Golf Club. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1361; Award of Bid to Reinders, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) Fully Enclosed Reel Grinder for Prairie Landing Golf Club.
Executive Director Bird explained that Reinders, Inc. was determined to be the lowest responsible bidder and that staff and the Finance Committee recommend Board approval.  Commissioner Huizenga added that the lowest bidder did not respond in accordance with the specs provided by the Airport Authority and that Prairie Landing could not accept the type of equipment that their bid provided for.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1361; Award of Bid to Reinders, Inc. for Procurement of One (1) Fully Enclosed Reel Grinder for Prairie Landing Golf Club. The 

motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  
Proposed Resolution 2008-1362; Authorizing the Purchase of a Gas-Hybrid Electric Utility Vehicle from the State of Illinois Contract.
Executive Director Bird advised that this is for the purchase of a gas hybrid electric utility vehicle utilized by the nighttime security staff.   He continued that this vehicle will be purchased from the State of Illinois Contract and that staff and the Finance Committee recommend Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1362; Authorizing the Purchase of a Gas-Hybrid Electric Utility Vehicle for the State of Illinois Contract. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2008-1363; Authorizing the Execution of an Extension to the License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint Properties Trust for the Communications Building.
Executive Director Bird asked Attorney Luetkehans to address this issue.  Attorney Luetkehans stated that CenterPoint Properties entered into a License and Indemnity Agreement with the Airport Authority for access to the Communications Building at the DuPage National Technology Park.  He continued that this agreement was set to terminate on February 20, 2008, however, negotiations are still ongoing and an extension of this agreement until the end of April 2008 is being requested. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1363; Authorizing the Execution of an Extension to the License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint Properties Trust for the Communications Building. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1364; Authorizing the Execution of GSA Lease No. GS-05B-18111 with the Government of the United States of America for Hangar Space. 
Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to discuss this hangar lease.  Mr. Doles advised that staff has been working with GSA to provide hangar space and recently this process has accelerated due to GSA’s need to access the hangar by April 1.    He continued to discuss the specific terms of this hangar lease agreement.  Staff recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1364; Authorizing the Execution of GSA Lease No. GS-058-18111 with the Government of the United States of America for Hangar Space. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote     (7-0).  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0); the regular session was recessed at 4:35 p.m.  

The Executive Session was adjourned at 5:31 p.m. and the Regular Meeting was immediately reconvened; upon roll call there was a quorum present.  

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:35 p.m.




Approved at the May 14, 2008 Regular Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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